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M I N U T E S:

The Special Meeting of the Board of Trustees of Shoreline Community College District Number Seven was called to order by Chair Kevin Grossman at 4:00 PM in the Board Room of the Administration Building.

MEMBERS PRESENT:
Mr. Paul Burton, Mr. Kevin Grossman, Ms. Edith Loyer Nelson, and Ms. Sarah Phillips were present.

Mr. Derek Edwards represented the Attorney General’s Office.

Chair Grossman announced that the Board would hold an Executive Session to discuss the position taken on a collective bargaining issue and potential litigation.

APPROVAL OF MINUTES:

A motion was made by Mr. Paul Burton to approve the minutes of the Regular Meeting of the Board of Trustees, held September 21, 2001, as written.  The motion, which was seconded by Ms. Edith Loyer Nelson, was approved unanimously.

OPEN COMMENT PERIOD: 

Chair Grossman announced a new addition to the Board agenda, beginning with the September meeting, an item called “Open Comment Period.”  

Speakers addressing the Board during Open Comment Period included Professors Karen Kreutzer, Marty Olsen, Diana Knauf, Tim Payne, Bob Francis, Linda Breiwick, and Paul Cerda.  Professor Kreutzer asked that the Board approve a resolution adopted by the Executive Board of the Federation of Teachers, Local 1950, which supported immediate full funding of COLAs and salary increments.  She read the text of the proposed resolution. (Copy available in the President’s Office.)  

Chair Kevin Grossman stated that, according to Board bylaws, the resolution could not be considered without giving appropriate notice, but the Board has always supported collective bargaining.  Mr. Paul Burton emphasized that it is important for faculty to be aware that the Board and administration respect and appreciate the faculty and are determined to make every effort to fund COLAs and Step 9 funding.  He said that if there is any way to achieve this, the Board will do it; beyond the legal limitations and funding available, the Board knows it is the right thing to do.  

ACTION:  ELECTION OF 2001-2002 BOARD OFFICERS:

In accordance with Board Bylaw 7518, “The officers of the Board of Trustees shall be a chairperson, a vice-chairperson, and a secretary. At the meeting of the Board immediately following the first day of October each year, the Board shall elect from its membership the chairperson and vice-chairperson to serve for the ensuing year.  As specified by state law, the secretary shall be the President of Shoreline Community College or his designee.”  

Motion 01:24
Ms. Edith Loyer Nelson made a motion nominating Ms. Sarah Phillips for the position of Chair of the Board of Trustees for 2001-2002.

Upon a second by Mr. Paul Burton, Chair Kevin Grossman called for the vote, which was unanimous, electing Ms. Sarah Phillips as Board Chair for 2001-2002.  Ms. Phillips will assume the Chair at the November 2001 meeting.

Motion 01:25
Mr. Paul Burton made a motion nominating Ms. Edith Loyer Nelson for the position of Vice-Chair of the Board of Trustees for 2001-2002.

Upon a second by Ms. Sarah Phillips, Chair Kevin Grossman called for the vote, which was unanimous, electing Ms. Edith Loyer Nelson as Board Vice-Chair for 2001-2002. Ms. Nelson will assume the Vice-Chair at the November 2001 meeting.

Michele Foley, designated Secretary to the Board, will continue in this position for 2001-2002.

REPORT/ACTION:  BOARD OF TRUSTEES MEETING SCHEDULE:

As presented at the September 21, 2001 meeting of the Board of Trustees, currently, the Board meets in accordance with Washington Administrative Code (WAC) 132G-104-010, “Time and Place of Board Meetings,” which states, “The board of trustees shall hold one regular meeting on the third Friday of each month at 8:00 a.m. and such special meetings as may be requested by the chairman of the board and announced in accordance with the law.”  Board members determined that Wednesday may be a better day to meet to be more accessible to faculty and staff.  After comparing the merits of meeting on the third or fourth Wednesday of each month, the Board put their choices to a vote.

Motion 01:26
A motion was made by Ms. Sarah Phillips that the Board adopt the fourth Wednesday of the month as a new meeting day and 4:00 PM to 6:30 PM as a new meeting time.  

The motion was seconded by Ms. Edith Loyer Nelson, but before the vote was taken, Mr. Derek Edwards clarified several points.  If the Board adopts this meeting schedule, 1) they will need to hold a Special Meeting in March on the third Wednesday of the month to allow due process in compliance with the faculty contract, 2) the Board can retain the possibility of holding a Special Meeting in December, so the meeting does not coincide with the holiday observance if it falls on or near the fourth Wednesday, 3) the Board can determine, as the need warrants, whether or not to hold a July or August meeting, which would be designated a Special Meeting, and 4) the Washington Administrative Code would state that the Board meets on the fourth Wednesday of the month.


Upon Mr. Edwards’ clarification, the Board voted to adopt the motion unanimously.

REPORT: UPDATE PROCEDURES RELATING TO POLICY 4727, “SHARED LEAVE PROGRAM:”

Vice President for Human Resources and Employee Relations, Ms. Paulette Fleming, explained that, though the policy statement adopted by the Board on November 27, 1990 has not changed, the related procedures have been amended to bring Shoreline in compliance with existing law.  President’s Staff approved these amendments at their October 1, 2001 meeting.  

The policy established provisions which allow state employees to come to the aid of a fellow state employee who is suffering from an extraordinary illness or injury by sharing accrued leave.  Originally, the Shared Leave Program at Shoreline allowed only full-time faculty, administrative and classified staff to participate.  In 2000, Senate Bill 6811 legislated the eligibility of part-time faculty for this program.  In compliance with WAC 251-22-280, another change allows employees, in addition to donating annual leave, to donate sick leave or personal holiday, too.  

REPORT:  STRATEGIC PLANNING:

Dr. Tom Curtis has been designated Chair of the Strategic Planning Committee.  He thanked the Board for choosing to meet on the fourth Wednesday of each month, since meeting on the third Wednesday would have been in conflict with the set meeting times of the Strategic Planning Committee.  

The first meeting of the academic year is scheduled for this afternoon.  The constituency representatives were outstanding at recruiting committee members and he expects a full complement to be present.  His first order of business is to present information related to the upcoming self-study.  

President Moore added her appreciation for the work of Professor Karen Kreutzer, classified representative Ms. Peggy Lytle and Student Body President Mr. Tim  Turner to recruit representatives for this committee.  Ms. Bonnie Madison, representing classified staff, said there is an ongoing campaign aimed at emphasizing classified participation in order to make change.  Professor Kreutzer noted faculty needed to participate as part of their tenure process.

REPORT:  LIBRARY RENOVATION:

Director of Facilities, Ms. Pamela Rose, reported that the library roofing project is 80 per cent complete.  November 12 is the date set for completion.  The library plumbing has been roughed in, and electrical and mechanical systems are in their final phase.  Ms. Rose still estimates completion of the library by the end of Spring Quarter.  

The elevator shaft is now watertight; the elevator itself is scheduled to be delivered on October 26, for installation the first two weeks in November.  

The Theater roof is ready for inspection, while the Student Union Building roof is projected for final inspection within the next week.  

The Governor has placed a freeze on capital projects, and Ms. Rose will know by next week if the college can proceed with plans to remodel the 2900 Building.  Funding was appropriated for design, but not for construction.  

REPORT:  SELF-STUDY:

Dr. Tom Curtis presented the self-study report.  The Self-Study Steering Committee is determining how to get self-study information to faculty, staff and students.  Information will appear on a regular basis in Net News, the student newspaper, “Ebbtide,” and special presentations were made in each division meeting.  On October 12, a repeat of the Opening Week self-study presentation was made.  A series of open forums will be held Winter Quarter, which will be repeated if they are filled. All Standards committees are filled except for Finance.  The Noel/Levitz surveys have been administered to staff and to the Board; students will have the opportunity to take their survey in mid-November.

Dr. Curtis said one emphasis of the self-study is to bring “life” to this document by adding story boxes which tell who we are as individuals, rather than just as an institution.  Anyone wishing to submit a personal glimpse, should forward it to Dr. Carol Henderson or Dr. Holly Moore.

The self-study process has a website and the committee is determining what links to include.  The goal is to have all documentation on the website, including drafts, to make this effort representative of all of us.

Ms. Sarah Phillips has volunteered to participate in self-study visits to other colleges and has already completed two.  

REPORT:  COLLEGE FOUNDATION:

Ms. Sarah Phillips, liaison to the Foundation Board, reminded everyone that the Student Success Breakfast will be held Tuesday, November 13.  This event celebrates the history of Shoreline and the college’s future.  Former President, Dr. Richard White, will be honored this year.  Ms. Phillips further reported that she recently spent a very special Sunday on behalf of the College and the Foundation, hosting members of Shoreline’s community at a Mariners’ game. 

REPORT:  FACULTY PRESIDENT:

Professor Karen Kreutzer, Faculty Union President, began her report by thanking Board Chair Kevin Grossman for his leadership throughout the past year.  She then welcomed Ms. Sarah Phillips as incoming Board Chair.  

She restated that faculty feel strongly about the salary process and emphasized that the communication lines between administration and faculty must remain clear and open,  particularly with regard to examining all options and explaining funding limitations.

She has been encouraging faculty to get involved on campus committees.  Most faculty received either their first or second choice for committee membership, and diversity is well-represented, too.

Five full time temporary faculty members have their tenure tracks established.  Academic Review Committees will be established for the additional 16 next week.  

Professor Kreutzer reiterated that, in keeping with clearer communication goals, faculty be involved with the 2900 Building capital project planning from the beginning.

October 29 through November 3 is Faculty Equity Week.  Former faculty member and Union President, Ms. Susan Levy, is national chair of this campaign, which was formed to raise awareness of the parity issue for part-time faculty.  Professor Kreutzer compared compensation for associate faculty in 1974-75, which was 81% of full-time pay; whereas today, their compensation is at 50%.  

REPORT:  CLASSIFIED STAFF:

Ms. Bonnie Madison was present to represent Classified Staff members.  She said the legislature is re-examining classified staff positions in Instructional Technology to potentially increase salary levels in order to recruit and retain IT workers.  However, the Washington Federation of State Employees has indicated that the state budget deficits mean big cuts to DSHS and we will feel it, too.

Ms. Madison noted that now that the first weeks of school are over, the campus is calming down.    

REPORT:  STUDENT BODY PRESIDENT:

Mr. Tim Turner, SBA President, began his report by announcing the success of the kick-off barbecue, held for all students, sponsored again this year by UPS.  He estimated over 2,000 students participated.  Mr. Turner also mentioned the students’ Artist and Lecture Series, which recently featured Kristin Hersh and Damien Jurado.  Students are working with the Women’s Center to promote awareness of domestic violence with the “Clothesline Project,” which will be an ongoing process to be presented next year, too.  “Reflections of 9-11” featured Professors Tim Payne, Jim Jory, Bob Francis, Ernest Johnson, Diana Knauf, Terry Taylor, Adam Sowards, and Kenny Lawson.  

Mr. Turner reported that the student government officers now include three new senators and a secretary.  He recognized student Dolores Madrid, who filled in as Executive Board Secretary and continues to act as interim Legislative Director.  

The students are promoting the smoking policy.  Although a large number of students are involved, there are still students who are unaware of the designated smoking areas.  

Mr. Turner distributed a list of upcoming student activities.  Ms. Sarah Phillips noted that “Friends of Third Place Commons” are planning a “Dance the Blues Away” day and had asked her if Shoreline Community College students could do demonstrations or provide lessons.  Mr. Turner will work with Ms. Phillips to contact students. 

REPORT:  COLLEGE PRESIDENT:

President Holly Moore asked Dr. Tom Curtis to provide the enrollment update.  Current headcount is 8226 for Fall Quarter, compared to a headcount of 7932 last year.  State support FTEs total 4756, or 152 FTEs ahead of last year’s total of 4602.  Shoreline stands at 93.2% of target.  The Strategic Planning Committee will incorporate enrollment into priority focus areas for this coming year.  

Chair Kevin Grossman asked what the financial implications are, given that the College is still seven percent below target.  Dr. Moore replied that President’s Staff will hold a budget session on October 29, followed by a review in Strategic Planning, then present the budget to the Board at its November meeting.

Ms. Edith Loyer Nelson asked if the changes to the College’s marketing plan have had an effect on enrollment.  Dr. Moore answered that before and throughout Fall Quarter there has been a comprehensive marketing effort, including display ads on buses; electronic ads on cable during Mariners’ games; positive news articles on the covers of both the Shoreline and Mountlake Terrace editions of The Enterprise newspaper; and she and Director of College Communications, Ms. Judy Yu, met with the news editor and reporter at the Post-Intelligencer.  She credited Ms. Yu with doing a great job of connecting with the media.  

Dr. Elizabeth Goulard will conduct a focused interim accreditation visit on Monday, October 22.  She will begin at Shoreline, but the majority of her time will be spent at Cascadia Community College.  

A successful direction for Shoreline has been the increase in affirmative action training for the past year (beginning with July 2000).  Fourteen sessions were held for 281 participants, according to the document prepared by Vice President Paulette Fleming.  

Dr. Moore shared correspondence from Dr. Judith Brown, Co-director, CCUP in Biology and Biology Faculty at Olympic College, commending Professor Judy Penn’s participation in the Community College-University Partnership (CCUP) Workshop for Biology at the University of Washington.  Dr. Moore further announced that Ms. Michelle Cruver, Program Support Supervisor in Student Programs, has been selected as a team member for the 2002 Rotary Group Study Exchange to Istanbul, Turkey.  

The 2002 AACC/ACCT Legislative Seminar will be held February 10 through 13, 2002, and registration brochures have recently been distributed.  Dr. Moore asked that Board members consider whether or not they plan to attend, since reservations must be made soon.  If Shoreline sends representatives to the seminar, Dr. Moore intends to schedule a visit to Senator Maria Cantwell.  Senator Cantwell is participating in a regional workforce seminar on November 5, which Dr. Moore has been invited to attend.  

On October 30, the Higher Education Coordinating Board (HECB) will hold a meeting at Cascadia Community College regarding the community colleges’ relationship to the University of Washington and to the university system.  Trustees are invited, and, if they are interested in attending, this is another way to get the community voice heard by the HECB, which often represents education to the state legislature.  

STUDY SESSION:

Chair Grossman announced that the Board would continue its Study Session in open public meeting and all present were invited to stay.

NEXT MEETING:

The next meeting of the Board of Trustees, which will be a Special Session, is scheduled for Wednesday, November 28, 2001, beginning at 4:00 PM in the Board Room of the Administration Building.

ADJOURNMENT:

The meeting was adjourned at 6:47 PM.







Signed_____________________________








Sarah Phillips, Chair

Attest: ___________________, 2001

____________________________ 

Michele Foley, Secretary

